THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

DURHAM, NORTH CAROLINA

Tuesday, September 5, 2017
9:00 A.M. Worksession 

MINUTES
Place:

Commissioners’ Chambers, second floor, Durham County Government 

Administrative Complex, 200 E. Main Street, Durham, NC

Present:
Chair Wendy Jacobs, Vice Chair James Hill (late arrival), and Commissioners Heidi Carter and Brenda Howerton
Absent:
Commissioner Ellen Reckhow

Presider:
Chair Wendy Jacobs

Citizen Comments

The Board of County Commissioners provided a 30-minute comment period to allow Durham County citizens an opportunity to speak. Citizens were requested to refrain from addressing issues related to personnel matters.

There were no citizens signed up to speak.
Discussion Items:

17‑0412 Removal of Citizen Board Members Due to Poor Attendance

The Board was requested to remove the following member from the Historic Preservation Commission in keeping with the Attendance Policy approved by the Board of County Commissioners in August, 2014. “If an appointee has absences (excused or unexcused) which constitute more than 50% of the meetings in any calendar year or three (3) consecutive unexcused absences or five (5) consecutive excused absences in any calendar year, he or she is obligated to resign.”

· James Burnham

The Clerk’s Office was notified by the Historic Preservation Commission of the absences and attempted to contact the board member. There had been no response.

Commissioner Howerton moved, seconded by Commissioner Carter, to suspend the rules. 

The motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Howerton moved, seconded by Commissioner Carter, to remove James Burnham from the Historic Preservation Commission.
The motion carried unanimously.
17‑0411 Discussion ‑ Counties for the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) Resolution

The Board was requested to follow up on an earlier discussion with NC Fellows and have a discussion with the Women’s Commission on the adoption of a CEDAW Resolution.
Zion Tankard, Chair of the Women’s Commission, presented the Board with a petition signed by approximately 150 members of the community in support of the CEDAW Resolution.
Shirrell Thomas, Outreach Coordinator for Durham Crisis Response Center, spoke on the work that the Women's Commission performed for the community and expressed her strong support of the resolution.
Commissioner Carter admired the strength of the women presenting and asked clarification on the standards of CEDAW. The standards were: a gender analysis of County departments and commissions; an oversight body to ensure that appropriate and timely actions were taken; and funding to support the implementation of the principles of CEDAW. Ms. Tankard confirmed that the Women’s Commission would serve as the oversight body. Commissioner Carter felt that the County was able to pass the resolution due to already prioritizing funding towards the principles of CEDAW as well as having aligning County policies.
Commissioner Howerton was in support of the resolution, but was concerned that funding the resolution would be outside of the regular nonprofit process.

Chair Jacobs stated that the County would need time to plan and implement the resolution; the CEDAW standard requiring a gender analysis of County departments and commissions would necessitate staff time to fulfill and would, consequently, need to be implemented into the following year's work plan.

Beth Dehghan, Founder and President of WomenNC, explained that the standard noted by Chair Jacobs would be performed by students through CEDAW's university partners—the County would not be expected to pay for any research conducted. Once the data collection was performed and the research submitted to the Women’s Commission, the Women’s Commission would need to perform data analysis and create a work plan which the County could use to guide their policy making. The County would possibly need to provide staff to support the Women’s Commission with data analysis and work plan creation.
Commissioner Carter inquired whether the Women’s Commission received funding. Ms. Tankard informed her that the Women’s Commission had a budget of $500.
Commissioner Howerton wondered what would happen once the resolution was passed. Ms. Tankard stated that passing it would demonstrate County support and lead into discussions with a possible City partnership if the City passed it as well. Durham would be the first county in the state to pass the resolution. Commissioner Howerton understood that approving the resolution would not be committing funds at the present moment and reiterated her support of it.

Chair Jacobs stated that the Board was in consensus on passing it and that it would be added to the consent agenda for the meeting on Monday, September 11th. She added that the next steps would include discussions regarding the implementation process as well as to have the Durham County Women’s Commission and the Mayor’s Women’s Council present at a Joint City County Committee meeting in order to bring everyone together.
17‑0272 Update from Durham Sports Commission

The Board was requested to receive an update from the Durham Sports Commission. The Durham Sports Commission was formed in April 2016 by an interlocal agreement between the City, County, and Durham Convention and Visitors Bureau (DCVB). It was designed in an effort to increase sports related tourism in Durham. The initial board members were appointed in the first half of FY16-17, and the new Executive Director, Ashleigh Bachert, started work in early 2017. The Sports Commissioners had been active through the spring and summer of 2017 and looked forward to presenting their achievements and plans to the County Commissioners.

Occupancy tax revenue had grown strongly due to the opening of multiple new hotels in Durham in the past few years, a portion of that growth was used to fund the activities of the Durham Sports Commission.
Ms. Bachert presented a PowerPoint that described the DSC’s mission, a timeline of its development, list of events that the DSC partnered with, and upcoming events.
Commissioner Howerton asked for clarification on the economic impact numbers. Ms. Bachert listed the types of purchases that were counted. They included food, beverage, shopping, hotels, gas, concessions, registration, outside sponsorships, and additional spending. Shelly Green, DCVB President & Chief Executive Officer, explained that a calculator provided by the DCVB’s international association used research of visitor spending to compute the number of dollars that were put into the community. Using the calculator, they were also able to determine how much local, state, and federal tax revenue was generated.

Chair Jacobs was surprised at how much had already been accomplished and stated that the new website looked great. Chair Jacobs and Ms. Bachert discussed the status of the facility use assessment.
Commissioner Howerton thanked the DCVB for the NCACC conference report and the help provided during the conference.
17‑0404 Update from the Development Finance Initiative on the Pre‑development Process for the 300 and 500 Blocks of East Main Street

The Board was requested to receive an update from the UNC School of Government’s Development Finance Initiative (DFI) on the Pre-development Process for the 300 and 500 Blocks of East Main Street. The purpose of the update was to review the pre-development process, guiding public interests, stakeholder engagement, parcel/site analysis and next steps for the project. Various meetings took place with community stakeholders and others were either scheduled or being scheduled to gain input from a cross-section of community interest groups.

David Summers, DFI Project Manager, gave the update on the pre-development efforts.
Chair Jacobs and Commissioner Howerton noticed some errors in the Land Use map that used color coordination to visually describe land use in the Downtown area.
Chair Jacobs wanted to know whether the impacts of gentrification were taken into consideration in the Underutilization map. Christy Raulli, Associate Director of DFI, clarified that market analysis would come into play for this. If the market analysis suggested a certain usage, the Board would ultimately decide whether or not to follow the suggestion.
Commissioner Howerton wondered whether seniors were included in the conversation. She hoped that they would be able to create an inclusive community. Chair Jacobs pointed out the City’s efforts towards encouraging diverse and inclusive public input on various projects. She encouraged DFI to get as much public input as possible and increase transparency by sharing as much detail with the public as was shared with the Board. Ms. Raulli described what the typical process was for choosing development projects and allowing public input. Jay Gibson, General Manager, confirmed that a broad public forum would take place, but noted that publicly offering certain uses that could not be accommodated (due to space limitations or Board decision) could be interpreted by the public as misleading and lacking transparency. 

According to the presentation, DFI’s process advanced as follows: Examine Current Conditions & Market Study; Site Analysis; Financial Feasibility; and Attract Private Partner. Commissioner Carter and Chair Jacobs wondered when staff expected the public forum to happen. Ms. Raulli stated that they were currently in the “examine current conditions & market study” step and the public input forum would take place before the “financial feasibility” step. Mr. Gibson further clarified that the Site Analysis step could be separated into two (2) parts, preliminary site feasibility analysis and final site feasibility analysis, and the midpoint would be the Board and public input process. Chair Jacobs suggested that DFI review the survey questions that the City administered to receive public input; they were very general and were meant to gauge community priorities.
The Board suggested the following as possible partners and stakeholders: People’s Alliance, Durham For All, Durham Area Designers, Durham City and County employees and departments, downtown based nonprofits (e.g. Self Help), the artist community, American Underground, DDI, Durham Chamber of Commerce, and Chair Jacobs encouraged them to consider people that were working and/or living or wanting to live in the downtown area.
Chair Jacobs inquired as to when the next meeting would occur. Mr. Gibson could not give a certain date as staff needed to digest all feedback. He added that they would be in contact. Chair Jacobs wondered whether the payment schedule needed to be revised on the contract. Mr. Gibson stated that they would manage that as well as adjust it should the scope change due to additional meetings.
Directives:

· DFI to include the Alston Avenue transit stop in the Public Housing map.

· DFI to review the survey questions that the City administered to receive public input in projects; they were very general and were meant to gauge community priorities.
17‑0362 Separation of Shared Utilities for DSS Main and the Administrative Building

The Board was requested to have a discussion regarding the separation of the shared utilities for DSS Main and the Administrative Building. The purpose of this discussion was to determine the next steps towards ensuring reliable, efficient utilities for both buildings as staff continued to examine the potential re-uses for DSS Main and continue the preliminary design for the Administrative Building.

Chair Jacobs, Mr. Gibson, and Peri Manns, Deputy Director of Engineering and Environmental Services, discussed the next steps of the project and the availability of funds.
Manager Davis stated that staff would return for a building usage discussion in the future. He asked that the Board suspend the rules and take official action to have it on record. Chair Jacobs wondered if the item was time sensitive. Manager Davis stated that staff had gotten behind on a few things and reiterated it had went before the Board as a consent item in May, leaving the item in limbo for approximately four (4) months. Mr. Gibson felt that taking action would help staff get rolling on the discussion for building usage.
Commissioner Howerton moved, seconded by Commissioner Carter, to suspend the rules. 

The motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Howerton moved, seconded by Commissioner Carter, to have staff move forward with the separation of the shared utilities for the DSS Main Building and the Administrative Building per the SUD bid that was submitted.

The motion carried unanimously.
17‑0413 MBK Durham Public Allies Report

The Board received the MBK Durham Public Allies Report. Chair Jacobs wondered whether the Public Allies were aware of Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs) or whether they were connected to the related work done by the Public Health Department. She felt that the topics could be addressed or discussed in the healing circles that MBK organized. Dionne Hines, Assistant to the County Manager, stated that they were not, but could serve as a next step in the future.
Vice Chair Hill arrived to the meeting at 12:00PM.
Commissioner Howerton felt that the community knew nothing or very little about MBK. Manager Davis pointed out that the policy review work lasted a year and included a lot of volunteers and community input. MBK was not a program, it was a community development model and changing the culture required time. Commissioner Howerton expressed her desire to help and asked that staff keep the Board updated about events and information to give to the public. Manager Davis wanted to perform intentional work and to let the data help guide the County in terms of knowing where to focus resources. He stated that the system that was being built would take time, but it would result in profound changes.

Edmund Lewis, My Brother’s Keeper Durham Manager, described his previous projects and how he transitioned to Durham County. He discussed his goals and looked forward to working with the Board.
Commissioner Carter asked whether Mr. Lewis viewed his role as being an identifier of community programs that served MBK goals (and absorbing them) or as a creator of new initiatives; she wanted to understand how his work interfaced with other positions, such as the Youth Initiatives Manager. Mr. Lewis spoke on how staff planned to strengthen existing programs that were successful at what they did—creating a consortium that built upon existing resources was the goal. Chair Jacobs mentioned the youth resources website that they hoped would be developed by the Youth Initiatives Manager as it would contribute towards people knowing about available resources.
Chair Jacobs stated that Keith DosReis, Recreation Supervisor at Holton Career and Resource Center, piloted free programming for the youth and it was adopted by the City’s Parks & Recreation department. She told Manager Davis that there was a free coding class at the Holton Career and Resource Center the past summer. Commissioner Howerton added that North Carolina Central University was offering coding classes as well.
Chair Jacobs spoke on the State of Working North Carolina 2017 report and how it found that the problems that millennials were experiencing (relating to debt and wages) were magnified for minorities and millennials of color. She stated that local differences could be made by focusing on the policy recommendations in the report. Cheri Pearson, Executive Director of Public Allies of North Carolina, stated that some of the work was being addressed due to the County partnering with Public Allies of North Carolina because 50% of their cohort classes were opportunity youth. She described the benefits, aid, and mentorship that each ally was awarded through the program and how they heavily aligned with solutions to problems faced by millennials as noted in the report.
Vice Chair Hill was excited for the program and hoped to speak to MBK about how to reach expectations and metrics.
Manager Davis thanked the many folks who helped and dedicated their time for MBK.

****
The Board of County Commissioners allowed a citizen to address them for three (3) minutes. Victoria Petersen claimed that Durham Technical Community College was not working with the disability community. She stated that before enrolling in classes, she was not made aware that she was required to complete online classes to graduate and that the online instructors were not willing to work with their students. Ms. Petersen was requesting that her online instructor call her.

Chair Jacobs stated that Commissioner Reckhow was a member of the Durham Technical Community College Board of Trustees. Vice Chair Hill would share the letter Ms. Petersen submitted with Commissioner Reckhow.
17‑0414 Commissioner Comments
The Board was requested to allow each Commissioner three minutes to report on conferences or make comments regarding issues that may be of interest or concern to the Board.

Commissioner Howerton, NCACC President, spoke on the NCACC task team creation that would be focused on children thriving. There would be subcommittees seeking members, some were focused on education and Pre-K. Chair Jacobs asked Commissioner Howerton to let the Board know how they could support her efforts and work.
Chair Jacobs stated that Alliance Behavioral Healthcare opened its first behavioral health walk-in clinic at Carolina Outreach. It was essentially an urgent care clinic for mental health serving children, adults, and families. She agreed to forward the information to the Board and encouraged them to broadcast the information to the community. She added that the state was making plans for managed care that would merge behavioral and physical health care. 

Vice Chair Hill was excited about the re‑entry program as an advocate for second chances. He was proud of the work that was taking place to welcome people who were previously incarcerated into the community and allow them the opportunity to support their families and live a life of dignity. Chair Jacobs spoke on new legislation that would allow for people to obtain expungements on charges that were dismissed, previously the dismissed charges remained permanently visible on criminal records. She felt that it was one less barrier to reentry.
Commissioner Carter announced that a transportation study—the NC 98 Corridor Study—was being performed along a 27-mile section of highway NC 98. There was a public input event on September 21, 2017, from 5‑7 PM at Eastway Elementary School. There was also a website for the study that allowed input to be submitted regarding specific intersections.

Commissioner Howerton recalled an article that found that residents of low-income communities were dying of heart attacks because they did not have access to defibrillators. She wondered if this was also affecting low-income communities in Durham. Jodi Miller, General Manager, spoke on this issue closely aligning with an identified priority in the Strategic Plan regarding bystander CPR. She stated that staff would be working towards gathering information and creating direct strategies to address the issue.
Manager Davis discussed the upcoming racial equity trainings as well as Hurricane Irma and Tropical Storm Jose.
Adjournment

Commissioner Howerton moved, seconded by Commissioner Carter, that the meeting be adjourned.

The motion carried unanimously.
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Respectfully submitted,
Tania De Los Santos

Administrative Assistant
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